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Capuchin priests to be honored for a combined 110 years of service 
Cheryl Sherry 
Post-Crescent staff writer 
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Growing up during the Great Depression in a little town outside La Crosse, praying was as natural as brushing teeth for the Revs. Irvin and Bob Udulutsch and their eight siblings.


	

	"We got up in the morning and we prayed as a family," Fr. Bob Udulutsch said. "Then at night, we were taught to kneel by our beds and say our prayers. Our parents set the example and prayed their prayers in German. To me that is the most impressionable memory I have because of their consistency. They modeled that prayer was of great importance." 

It's no wonder both men became Capuchin Franciscan priests. 

This year marks the 50th anniversary of ordination to the priesthood for Fr. Bob, who turns 77 and retires in June after 12 years at St. Mary of the Annunciation in Kaukauna, and the 60th anniversary for Fr. Irvin Udulutsch, 86, who lives at St. Paul Elder Services in Kaukauna. 

The parishioners of St. Mary's will honor the brothers Sunday with a 4 p.m. mass followed by an invitation-only dinner at the Darboy Club. On July 2, a Mass of Thanksgiving also will be said in their honor at 4 p.m., followed by a cookout for family and friends. 

Although the brothers Udulutsch both received a pretty firm spiritual base from their parents, they each attribute their decision to enter the priesthood to different circumstances. 

For Fr. Irvin, it was his Uncle Joe, who also happened to be a priest. 

"Fr. Joe would always come to our place for vacation and he would talk about the seminary," Fr. Irvin said. "I called it the 'cemetery' for a long time. He had a good influence. My grandmother also had a big influence. She had a deep faith." 

While those people also influenced Fr. Bob, it was four-part harmony that got him in the end. 

"When our family went down to visit (Fr. Irvin) when he was a novice in the order in Huntington, Ind., the thing that stayed with me was one night after a day's work they had recreation and all these young friars gathered in a pavilion, a summerhouse sort of thing, and they started singing in harmony. I'd never heard harmony before and said, 'Gee, that's what I want to be. I was in fourth grade." 

Fr. Irvin was ordained in June 1945. His ministry included teaching music at St. Lawrence Seminary in Mount Calvary, teaching liturgical theology at Saint Anthony Seminary in Marathon and serving as pastor in the dioceses of St. Paul, Minn., Milwaukee, Green Bay and La Crosse. He retired in 1995 and became a priest-in-residence at St. Mary's with his brother, before health conditions necessitated a move to the St. Paul home. 

Fr. Bob was ordained 11 years later in 1956. Like his older brother, he has taught industrial and fine art for 13 years at St. Lawrence Seminary. 

For the next 13 years, he worked full time in the ministry of preaching within the Province of St. Joseph and as an itinerant preacher before settling in as associate pastor of St. Joseph's parish in Appleton. He served in Saudi Arabia from 1987 to 1994 and returned home to become pastor of St. Mary in Kaukauna. He retires June 30. 

"I fell in love with it," Fr. Irvin said of the Capuchin brotherhood. "You always were living in a community. If you needed something you just had to ask for it. It's been a good life." 

Mom and dad would be proud. 

Cheryl Sherry can be reached at 920-993-1000, ext. 249, or by e-mail at csherry@postcrescent.com. 
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